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Minutes

Board of Supervisors

8:00 a.m., November 1st, 2016
Members present:
Others Present:
Eric Snyder, Chairperson
LuAnne Holeva, Education Coordinator
Cathy Becker, Vice Chairperson
Raquel Baker, District Technician
Steve Hayes, Jr., Secretary
Zach Lee, Watershed Coordinator
Scott McCarty, Member
Brett Stewart, District Coordinator/Treasurer
Pam Earlywine, Member     
Mike Birchler, District Conservationist

Brenda Gettinger, ISDA Resource Specialist

Tara Wesseler-Henry, ISDA DSS


Brad Bihl, Associate Supervisor


Open Meeting:  Eric Snyder, Chairperson, calls the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m.  Mike Birchler introduced to the meeting participants.
Meeting Minutes:  Steve Hayes, Jr. motions to approve the October board meeting minutes. Scott McCarty seconds.  Motion approved.

Financial Report:  
Brett Stewart gives the financial report noting that reimbursement for the contribution agreement has been received as well as reimbursement for some of the 2016 IDEA conference expenses through the scholarship he was awarded from IDEA at last year’s conference. Brett relays the balances for the checking and savings account.  He also gives 4 year average spending amounts for the following expense line items: printing and copying, annual meeting, travel, dues and subscriptions, and office supplies.  Brett advises that these expenses account for the majority of the expenses that, combined with the loss of Raquel Baker’s contribution agreement and the educational plot income, make up the $11k-$12k decrease in the general fund balance from the beginning to end of FY2015.  Brett states that the cost of printing and distributing two editions of Conservation Focus newsletter cost approximately $900 after subtracting the money made from advertising.  Distributing the newsletter strictly by electronic means would be a cost savings.  Also, it costs the district approximately $1,400.00 per year (four year average) to hold the annual meeting, primarily due to selling tickets at below cost.  Other possibilities for savings might be to set a travel budget or to do a cost/benefit analysis of the organizations we pay dues to in order to hold membership.  The Accounts Payable Voucher Register/Claims and Financial Report were submitted for approval. A motion was made by Scott McCarty and seconded by Cathy Becker and carried; all claims and financial reports approved.
 Action Items:
· Internal Controls Procedures:  Cathy Becker motions to approve the Internal Control Procedures document after revisions. Scott McCarty seconds.  Motion approved.  Board members will sign revised document at the next meeting.
· Future 319 grant application:  Zach Lee discusses pros and cons of pursuing another 319 grant application next year.  Zach will gather more information on the advantages of doing a 319 grant on a smaller watershed, along with possible ideas for applying for a Clean Water Indiana or LARE grants instead and present them at a future board meeting.
· Extra team member on local Envirothon Team sponsorship:  LuAnne Holeva requests board support to sponsor the seventh member of the Seton Catholic environmental class at the cost of $8.00.  Pam Earlywine motions to approve the $8.00 registration fee.  Cathy Becker seconds.  Motion approved.
· Capitalization Policy:  Cathy Becker motions to approve the capitalization policy. Steve seconds. Motion approved. Board and Treasurer sign.
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New Business:
· District Coordinator/Treasurer position:  Board discusses logistics of replacing District Coordinator/Treasurer position. County Council personnel meeting takes place at 8:30 a.m. tomorrow, at which time the district will get permission to post and fill the position.  Board discusses QuickBooks access and the need for an additional person to review financials during this transition and moving forward for internal controls purposes.  Tara Wesseler-Henry states that because Brett will not be a bonded employee he will not be able to sign checks but could get paperwork prepared and take it to supervisors for signing.  LuAnne states that she has received permission for interns to drive the county vehicle and Zach has permission to drive the vehicle as district employee, so Brett will be able to as well if he were a contract employee.  The Board requests making Raquel Baker a backup for Online Banking access, and Scott McCarty a backup for QuickBook access.  Brett advises he will ensure that there is continuity for those two applications as well as any other accounts that he is listed as the primary contact, such as with Harvestland Coop and Ricoh (copiers).  Pam Earlywine motions to approve contract with Brett Stewart for financial and training purposes. Steve Hayes, Jr. seconds.  Eric Snyder and Brett Stewart sign the contract.
· Election committee report:  Brenda Gettinger reports that she has made a couple contacts regarding candidates but has not heard back from them.  Steve Hayes, Jr. states that hopefully Brad Bihl’s presence at the meeting is a sign that he has agreed to run for supervisor again.  Brad Bihl confirms he will run as supervisor again.  Brett advises deadline for filing candidate names and info is December 1st.  
· Annual Meeting menu:  The Board agrees that the staff can choose the menu for the annual meeting.  Raquel states that staff will bring their recommendations to the board next meeting.
· Annual Meeting speaker/program:  Brett states that he has a form that needs to be filled if the Board wants to have a state FFA officer to speak at the meeting.  The Board states that the agenda should be pretty full just having all the FFA groups present.  Brett states that, tentatively, all the groups are interested in presenting.  Brett states that the clerk has not been contacted regarding the oath and award winners have not been contacted yet either.  
Old Business:
· Tox-A-Way Day event:  LuAnne Holeva reported that 66 vehicles came to the event: 47 Wayne Co. residents, 9 Union Co. residents, and 10 Richmond residents.  3 barrels of oil based material collected, 3 barrels of aerosol cans, and 4 containers of unknown materials. 23 volunteers participated plus staff. There were 4H junior leaders, girl scouts, and Earlham students who volunteered.  All entities who helped sponsor the event had volunteers represented.  The Sanitary Dept. staff was great to work with.  The district is still waiting on the Georgia Pacific check, which may take some time to receive.  The public was very appreciative of this event overall.  Due to less turnout than expected there should be sufficient funding to do a pesticide and fertilizer collection day in the spring.
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Monthly Reports:
Education Coordinator’s Report:  

LuAnne Holeva reports: 

· Did not apply for the IDEM recycling grant. Zach Lee was interested but it would not have helped his in-kind numbers, so he did not pursue it.  Passed along the information to Wayne and Union County Farm Bureau.

· Envirothon booklets mailed and costs reimbursed. 

· Tentatively looking at Dec. 9th for the Education Committee Meeting.
· Conservation Days-presenters confirmed. Teachers have received arrival and departure times. Sponsor letters sent out for Challenge Match.  Most items and materials are in.  Invoice coming for drapery.  Following up on combine, need to follow up on shavings. Tim picking up bedding,   Eric willing to pick up shavings.  Need to finalize food counts. LuAnne passes around volunteer list, with lots of openings for service. 

· NSTA conference Nov. 30th.  
· Bee keeper Ron Bastian Colt talked about last Union County SWCD meeting sounds like a great presenter option for an event.  Tara Wesseler-Henry states that Bill Brown, State DNR Conservationist, did a great job as an MC at a recent event, too.  

NRCS Report:

Mike Birchler reports:

· Out in the county with Lori Divine and Colt VanNatta checking on conservation projects, and learning administrative tasks in the office. Trying to get up to speed, and getting to know county producers.  

· Wants to try to increase participation in conservation programs in Wayne County 15-25%.  

· Lori and Evan Divine are teaching Mike how to certify payments for EQIP and CSP. He will be doing that until the SWCD can provide a staff person to enter into a contribution agreement for PSS services.
Watershed Coordinator’s Report:  

Zach Lee reports:
· Completed in October: Finished water quality testing for the year and storm drain labeling project.

·  One cost share application submitted in October.  

· Assisted with the two conservation tours, and Tox-A-Way Day.  

· Next quarter activities: Will present how urban bmps effect housing prices to Lingle realtors.
Will conduct steering committee meeting. Collected macros this month. 
· Zach advises he has approximately $88k in cost share money left, and states that he will open up another sign up period soon.  

District Coordinator’s Report:

Brett Stewart reports:

· Certified one EQIP contract in Protracts.
· Attended 2016 Fall IDEA conference Oct. 5-7th. Was able to go on a conservation tour and see practices, such as a 14 seed cover crop mix, on the ground.  Also, attended sessions on pollinators and ethics from the Attorney General’s Office.  Brett included the fraud reporting email in the Internal Controls Procedure’s document.  

· Prepared advertising/press releases for Tox-A-Way Day, and picked up drinks provided by Smith Foods, Inc. for volunteers.

· Upcoming events: 2017 IASWCD Annual Conference (Dec. 15th registration deadline), Leadership Institute, Dec. 2-3, (hotel reservations due Nov. 2nd at French Lick hotel, Nov. 20th at Comfort Suites), and Fall IASWCD region meeting on Dec. 6th in Columbus, IN.  
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Technician’s Report:  

Raquel Baker reports: 

· Full report posted online.

· Still finishing up certifications for grass waterways.

· Lot of positive comments about the conservation tour.  
· Rule 5 for Casey's General Store on east side of Centerville. 
· Nov. 29 tillage transect.  
· Farm Credit sign ordered for conservation farmer of the year.  
· Will be helping with conservation days.  
· Listened to the contribution agreement webinar on Friday.  Will come back to the board with more information next month. 
· Nov. 18th-soil health forum at Hendricks County Fairgrounds.
A motion is made by Cathy Becker, seconded by Pam Earlywine, to adjourn the meeting at 9:24 a.m.

 Minutes recorded and submitted by Brett Stewart.

 Minutes approved: Dated: ___________             
 X__________________________________

 X________________________________                     
 X__________________________________
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